ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 43

December 23, 2009

From: John Hoffmann

CORRECTION:  On Monday John Copeland was very upset about something in the last newsletter.  He said the despite reports from employees that my website was blocked on city a computer…that was not the case. I will take John at his word and I have removed that notation from my website and I am leading this newsletter with the correction.  

PEOPLE FIRST AND THEN DEER:   The majority of this newsletter covers the just concluded Deer Management Operation.  However, three employees are being fired and a Special Committee appointed by the mayor didn’t even discuss trying to keep their jobs, so I am starting with the people. .

CHRISTMAS STORY CONTINUES: 

THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE:  At the last Board of Aldermen meeting with Bill McClellan sitting in the crowd, Jon Dalton pulled a Judge Henry X. Harper by creating a “Special Committee” to take the heat off of him for having a budget with a $12.64 million surplus but laying off people, while giving others a raise.  If you remember Judge Harper did not want to have to rule there is no Santa Claus.  

Of course if “faith is believing in something when common sense tells you not to” I would like to say I had faith that the right thing would happen with the three employees Mayor Dalton has tried to lay off.  But on Monday there was no “Stop! Stop Uncle Fred, Stop!”  There was no Miracle on Municipal Center Drive.

On Monday the Special Committee never even discussed saving a single job.  John Copeland arrived with notes to defend all of his budget requests against my proposed budget cuts, but it never came up. Two pots of free coffee arrived just in case it would be a long meeting.  It turned out it wasn’t long at all.  There was no attempt by anyone to try and find any funds to save these three jobs. 

Phil Behnen started the meeting by saying how sales tax dependent we are and the recession has hit us hard!  Phil talked about seeing bad numbers late this summer.

“I don’t see where anything has changed since then,” said Phil referring the reduction in staff proposed early on and today.    .     

“I am thinking it is the right thing to do,” said Phil on firing the three women employees. 

NEAR SIGHTED:  What I do not understand is if it looked bad in August and September why was Phil voting for $10,000 in Beautification Grants in November?  

Wal-Mart was gone and we knew that over $500,000 a year would no longer be coming in from telephone tariffs, plus we are in a recession.  But we were spending money like the good old days this fall.

NEED FOR SECRETS:  Before saying much (as I was taking notes) Fred Meyland-Smith asked if this should not be closed meeting where no one could talk about what was said since we talking about personnel.  He was told by the city attorney that it was a public meeting since we were talking about positions and not specific persons.   

Fred said all the employees (except the three being fired) got 2% raises to make up increases in employee contribution for dependent health care. So no one in T&C is experiencing even a minor hardship, except three loyal employees that are each experiencing a personal crisis. 

“You need to make the cuts now! Keeping employees on for an extended period of time is a caustic situation,” said Fred mentioning his view of the effect on morale by keeping employees around that you plan to fire. 

Of course some may think it is good for morale showing all the employees that the city will do everything possible before going to layoffs.

Every one of the aldermen verbally patted David Karney on the back saying how impassioned his remarks were at the last Board of Aldermen meeting.   Apparently I was doing my best Claude Raines impersonation of his role as the Invisible Man at that meeting, where I spoke three times about the pending layoffs and had one set of comments later mirrored by Karney.   

Early on during the Monday meeting David made some remarks that you hoped would change the sentiment, but they just laid there and everyone else got busy on cutting the jobs. 

“This is about a personal commitment from the city to employees,” said Karney…with no reaction from the others. 

WHAT SHELL IS THE PEA UNDER?  Phil Behnen did call three large area employers and said he got promises that ScottTrade, BJC and J.W. Terrell would give private interviews to all three of the employees if they applied for admin aide jobs. 

Next the majority of the discussion was spent on sending the employees to a placement company, where they give you a 2-day seminar on writing your resume and how to answer interview questions.  It was estimated it would cost $3,000 an employee for such placement services.

Fred suggested that none of the fired employees be given the names of HR people at ScottTrade, BJC or Terrell until they had completed the placement service seminars.   

Everyone seemed to feel good recommending to the Board of Aldermen to spend $9,000 for a placement company.     Hold on…no one bothered to find any money to save any of these jobs, but $9,000 they could find with a snap of their fingers.   

THIS NOT LIKE MOST TOWN AND COUNTRY RESIDENTS:  I do not believe that most T&C residents approve of firing an 8-year employee who is a single mom, a recently married police dispatcher or a young police records clerk out on her own when the city has a $12.64 million surplus in the general fund and large surpluses in our other budget funds.  Especially when we did not attempt to trim other fat from the budget and in fact gave all other employees 2% raises. 

I have had a number of residents indicate that they would like to make a contribution to be divided among these employees to help them out after their separation from the city.  I set up an account called Citizens for Fairness in Town and Country. If anyone wants to make a contribution for the ladies send a check to me at 13309 Manor Hill Rd, St. Louis Mo 63131. I made the first contribution of $100 to open the checking account.  Then whatever is collected will be divided between the women in equal payments as long as there are funds and the former employee is still without a fulltime job.      

THE DEER REPORT: The Deer Task Force Meeting on Wednesday 12/16 was lively if nothing else…and that is saying something when monotone, longwinded Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith is the moderator.   Fred stated at the November  Deer Task Force meeting that anything he says should not be taken literally after task force member Susan Feigenbaum pointed out something he had just said was completely wrong.    He proved the point on Wednesday when he said the sharpshooting started on December 8th.  They actually started on December 7th.  I’m apparently getting better information talking to cops in line at McDonalds than Fred is as the chairman of the Task Force. 

MUCH TO DO ABOUT NOTHING:  The outcry at the November 23 Board of Aldermen meeting by the Bambi Babblers of the city wanting to raise the kill and sterilization rates from 100 to 200 was for naught.  Fred Meyland-Smith in November tried to make the point that with the reduced budget in 2010 we needed to kill more deer now.  

Instead of killing 200 deer by sharpshooting, the riflemen got 110. The Deer OBGYN got 100.  

Two additional deer as of Wednesday died due to Capture Myopathy.  Two other deer had to be killed after they broke their legs after being netted.  Another deer that had been hit by a tranquillizer dart, fled and the collapse in someone’s backyard was shot and killed by the police who thought it was an injured deer.

IN PERSON, MARK TRAIL:  If I was to make an action adventure outdoors movie or television series based on the comic strip character Mark Trail, Central Casting would send over someone just like Tony DeNicola.   The star of the hour was the CEO of White Buffalo, Tony DeNicola, who many referred to as Doctor, a title I normally only use for someone you can write me or my dog a prescription.  Tony is a wildlife PhD. 

DeNicola, is a rugged, clean shaven guy, who shows up in jeans, hiking boots and an outdoors flannel pullover.  He looks like a tough no nonsense guy.  Tony would give politically correct answers to some questions where he was careful to give too direct of an answer to offend someone from the Bambi Society.   However, if he was asked the right question he would give a quick direct answer. 

To the question from a “deer person” if it wasn’t true that excessive thinning of deer by shooting them will cause does to have more than two fawns.  He called this ridiculous.  He stated that healthy deer can only have two fawns and perhaps in rare exceptions triplets.  He stated that Town and Country deer are not stressed or under weight and are extremely healthy.  In fact we may have wasted some money by having the Spay and Slay in December instead of waiting until the end of January.  Due to the mild fall with a late killing frost, the deer have had plenty of vegetation to munch on and have not swarmed the bait stations as first hoped.             

THE BAD NEWS:  The first bad news was that White Buffalo, only killed 110 deer.  The next bad news was for the residents of the Mason Valley subdivisions.  Mason Valley was where they sterilized a number of deer but, they didn’t kill any.  

To top that off, DeNicola said that Mason Valley followed by the Thornhill subdivision, have the most deer of any subdivisions in Town and Country. 

This caused two comments from people of opposite sides on the subject say the same thing.  “WHAT A WASTE OF MONEY.”  Residents from Mason Valley learning that there are no fewer deer in the immediate area, where the expert claimed the most deer are locate said it was a waste of money.  Then Deer Task Force member Susan Feigenbaum echoed the comment.  Feigenbaum is a professor of Economics at UMSL.  She said she was amazed that is where deer were at the highest level and creating a clear public safety impact on residents and we had done nothing to reduce the number of deer.              

DeNicola promised a map by street (but not by exact location) that will show where the sterilizations and killing occurred.  That map, according to the city administrator will not be available until April 15.

Several of Bambi people cried about the unfairness of not knowing where the killing was going to take place in advance.  DeNicola told him how he receives death threats by such a volume that he reports them to the FBI in regular intervals rather than piece meal.  He said it was greatly unfair to put local citizens and their property at risk from people who hate him or wild animal control in general. 

PRINCIPIA GOES FOR LETHAL:  It was interesting to learn that the leaders at Principia decided to allow the vast open property at the school be used for sharp shooting operations only and not sterilization.  This actually makes good sense to me.  Principia is a Christian Scientist school. Christian Scientists do not generally believe in using medicine for treating illness and some injuries.  

Deer ticks are the primary carrier of Lymes Disease which is now in Missouri.  Removing the animals that are likely to bring disease-carrying ticks onto your property makes a lot of sense.        

TRESPASSING:  After the contractors abandoned the drop netting to capture deer for sterilization operations, they began darting does.  They would drive around subdivisions using a red spotlight and then shoot the deer with a tranquilizer dart.  The darts had a tracking device so when the doe ran someone with the contractor could track them.  White Buffalo would slowly drive around the neighborhoods at night, usually after 11pm.  I saw them in Mason Valley and regularly saw them driving by my house in Thornhill Estates after midnight.   

Frankly at first I did not know exactly what White Buffalo was doing.  I had thought they may have been checking on deer they had sterilized.  It was not until the next to last night of the operation that I learned they were in subdivisions shooting deer with darts and then going onto people’s property very late at night and dragging the deer to a pickup truck. I have no problem with this if residents give permission in advance, but it sure seems problematic to do it at random 

Susan Feigenbaum had the same thoughts I did, especially after she began receiving complaints from residents in her subdivision about our contractors walking into their backyards unannounced after shooting a deer with a dart. 

DeNicola responded that this was the only way you could do a darting program in connection with sterilization otherwise you could not have any sterilization program at all.       

LOOK FOR THE COLLAR:  The deer that had the unscheduled visit to the OBGYN are now wearing green reflective collars and some had radio transmitters added to the collars.

WASTE OF MONEY?…YOU BE THE JUDGE:  DeNicola reported that on average every deer sterilized took 640 person hours. That included baiting, setting up net traps, delivering the operating-room trailer, wait time, administering and monitoring drugs, transporting deer to the trailer and then releasing them after surgery. 

This compares with 120 person hours for each deer killed by sharp shooting. So it is 5.25 times more expensive to give a deer a hysterectomy than to shoot it.  Do you think this is a good use of tax dollars?     

THE TWO SIDES OF FRED MEYLAND-SMITH’S MOUTH:  The residents in Mason Valley are well aware that in 2008 I wrote and introduced a bill that would allow homeowners that had combined for five acres or more or home owners associations to hire contractors like White Buffalo and with police oversight to reduce the size of deer herds by lethal means.  This bill was researched and was well studied. 

When I introduced it in late May of 2008 Fred Meyland-Smith said my actions were “outrageous.”

At the December 2009 Deer Task Force post-op review meeting a resident of Mason Valley asked Fred what he thought if subdivisions hired their own contractors to deal with the deer.

“That is the kind of creative thinking we need,” replied Fred…now talking out of the opposite side of his mouth.  Let’s see same idea in 2008 was “outrageous” and in 2009 it becomes “creative.” 

DeNicola commented that the 10-acre requirement set up by the city was an obstacle in killing deer in Mason Valley and was unneeded.  He explained that there was not one stray shot or one deer that fled after being shot.  He suggested a smaller land area of five or less acres could still allow for safe lethal deer management.   

CONTRACTOR VIOLATES CITY CONTRACT AND MISSOURI LAW:  This summer the Missouri Veterinary Board ruled that White Buffalo’s vet from Wisconsin could not perform deer sterilization operations in Missouri without being licensed by the Missouri Vet Board.  White Buffalo and the Missouri Department of Conservation appealed the ruling. The Veterinary Board then compromised and issued a Directive that permitted the White Buffalo vet to perform sterilization operations only while in the presence of a Missouri Licensed vet.  The head vet from the St. Louis was hired to be the Missouri vet. 

When I spoke to the Vet Board executive director, she was quite specific that the Missouri vet had to be with the White Buffalo vet and could not be in another location. 

During his talk at the Deer Task Meeting post-review of the operation, DeNicola stated after the netting operation was halted at the end of the first week, the vets worked by themselves, alternating one night on and one night off.  

I immediately knew that this was a violation of the Veterinary Board order and meant that the White Buffalo vet was practicing in Missouri without a license.  I also knew that this was in violation of the city contract with White Buffalo, that says, “The provider…represents that it and its employees and agents performing Designated Services are duly licensed, certified and/or registered as my be necessary to provide such Designated Services to the City.  The provider covenants and represents that all Designated Services will be performed in full compliance with any and all applicable federal, state and local laws, statuettes, rules regulations and ordinances…”

I asked DeNicola at the meeting about this and didn’t this violate the directive from the Veterinary Board.  He said the vet from the zoo oversaw the operation in a general sense and was not there at all times, otherwise, it would have cost another $7,000.  White Buffalo signed the contract prior to the ruling by the Veterinary Board so it seems to me it would have cost them $7,000 to comply with the contract and not the city. 

WHERE WAS THE OVERSIGHT?:  As oversight to the this contract we assigned a police officer to be with the contractor.  A police captain was also over the officer.  Here is what I don’t understand…this requirement was known.  In fact a member of the Department of Conservation told me before a summer Deer Task Force meeting and I asked a question using the information. Present at the meeting was the police officer.  

Why wasn’t the officer assigned to oversee the contract aware of the directive from the Veterinary Board and why did he not require the contractor to obey the State law, regulation and directives? 

 A COMPLAINT:  While I would have no problem using White Buffalo again for a sharp shooting project, in fact the company violated State Law and a regulatory directive and I was very disappointed.  

This was not like White Buffalo overlooked one of thousand of little know technical rules.  No, this was something where the State gave White Buffalo an adverse ruling saying they had to use a Missouri licensed veterinarian.  They appealed the ruling…so they certainly knew about it.  They were then granted limited opportunity to use their employee if there was “Immediate” supervision by a Missouri licensed veterinarian. In the contract they signed with Town and Country they agreed to follow all state laws, rules and regulations. The extra $7,000 for the Missouri License Vet was not an expense that should have been covered by the City.  It was White Buffalo’s responsibility and duty to follow the law.   

I filed the following complaint with the Missouri Veterinary Board:

 December 17, 2009

Dana K. Hoelscher, Executive Director

Missouri Veterinary Medicine Board

3605 Missouri Blvd.

Jefferson City, MO 65102

Complaint of Practicing Veterinary Medicine without a Missouri license and/or in violation of Directives of the Missouri Veterinary Board

Dear Dir. Hoelscher:

I am an alderman in Town and Country Missouri where a deer management program with the out of town contractor, White Buffalo, Inc., just concluded.  In September prior to the start of this program I spoke with you and learned that the White Buffalo’s Wisconsin licensed vet was not approved to work in Missouri.  An appeal of that decision led to a “Directive” by the Board to allow the vet to work performing sterilization operations on deer in Town and Country only if a he was under the “immediate supervision” of a Missouri Licensed Vet. 

At a meeting in Town and Country on Wednesday night December 16, 2009 Tony DeNicola, the owner of White Buffalo, while giving a review of the work done stated that the White Buffalo vet (from Wisconsin) and the vet hired from the St. Louis Zoo (head vet) worked together doing sterilization operations during a netting capture of deer over several days.  He continued that when the darting work started at night “one vet was let go each night” and only one vet performed operations.  This implied that the Wisconsin vet was operating without the supervision of a Missouri Vet. 

During a question and answer session, I specifically asked Mr. DeNicola if veterinary procedures were being done without a license Missouri Vet present.  He stated that the Missouri vet was not on site, but was still technically supervising the procedures despite being at home.  He added that it would have cost $7,000 more had the Missouri vet present for all the operations. 

Also present at the meeting were Missouri State employees, Joel Prorath of the Department of Conservation, and Professor Susan Feigenbaum, PhD, UMSL, who serves on the Town and Country Deer Task Force and Police Commission. 

A number of other people were also present, including City Clerk Pam Burdt, who took minutes of the meeting, a reporter from KTVI-TV, all members of the Deer Task Force, members of the public and others.         

I believe the statements of the owner of White Buffalo show there was a clear violation of the Directive issued by the Board

.

The names of all vets involved should be on file with the Town and Country Deer Task at the Town and Country City Hall. 

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

John Hoffmann

Here is the response back fro the Veterinary Board:

Dear Mr. Hoffmann:
 

The Missouri Veterinary Medical Board received your e-mail dated December 17, 2009, concerning the practice of veterinary medicine without a license.   
Your letter of request will be placed on the agenda for the Board to review at the January 2010 board meeting.   
If you have any questions, please contact our office.
Sincerely,
Dana K. Hoelscher
Executive Director
SEWER LATERAL 101:  Recently I received a question and several comments concerning sewer laterals, which I forward to the city’s Director of Public Works, Craig Wilde, who is also a professional engineer.  As the assistant director of Public Works for Crestwood, he oversaw that city’s sewer lateral program.   

John,

…it might be helpful if you have some idea about how these programs typically work.  The lateral insurance program as allowed by state statute is not intended to be a program that replaces all laterals over a period of time.  It is also a misstatement to say that a PVC lateral will last forever.  There is a fair amount of flexibility in the manner in which the program is administered.  I can only speak to some generalities in the programs I have seen in other municipalities.

1. Typically, the program kicks in when someone has experienced a back-up and has already had the line cabled and is open again. 
2. First action taken by a municipality is to camera the line as Steve indicated to determine breaks, separations and root infiltrations.  This typically costs about $200 - $250.  If more cabling is required, it can approach the $500 - $600 range total on the top end. 
3. Eligible expenses are then determined from the video by the municipality.  These typically include the following 
a. Broken pipe (at the location of the break only) 
b. Shifted pipe (at the location of the displacement only) 
c. Pipe with a “belly” caused by settlement over time (as may be necessary to get positive drainage to the main) 
d. Installation of the code required clean-out access when a repair is completed 
e. Backfill and compaction of the excavation 
f. Replacement of disturbed roadway or sidewalk pavement is typically included also 

g. Sometimes root infiltration is covered but this is the most common cause of backups and can be handled as maintenance by the homeowner with periodic cablings 
h. Occasionally site restoration (sod, plant material, improvements such as walkways and landscape features) are restored under the program, but this is a very high end feature that would require additional funding sources 
4. Most repairs are done as a spot repair and are most common when the lateral is made from the old Vitreous Clay Pipe (VCP).  Some repairs occur on Poly-Vinyl Chloride Pipe (PVC) but these are less common because the jointing (which is the most common point of failure) is more solid with the technology available to bond the PVC pipes together.  It should also be noted that PVC laterals are typically newer than the VCP therefore they have had less time to fail. 
5. The programs are typically run as a break even proposition.  Usually a nominal portion of the administrator’s salary is charged to the sewer lateral fund to cover personnel costs. 
6. The remaining funds are distributed based on the number of repairs and the program parameters established by the elected body. 
7. Most have a means of adjusting the eligible expenses on a semi-annual basis to insure the program stay within a window of expenditures that closely resembles its annual income. 
8. We can take a guess by pulling the permits over the last few years to determine the anticipated number of repairs annually.  This multiplied by some standard cost numbers would allow us to establish a program in an educated manner, but there is always a risk of overstepping the program in the first few years and having a need to make up some of the costs from other funding sources. 
9. I have seen it where the program is fully administered by the municipality and the work is done under a City managed contract.  I have also seen where upon prior inspection and approval by the City, the homeowner has the repair completed and an invoice is submitted after the repair for reimbursement to the homeowner. 
Hope this helps.  As I said, there is a lot of flexibility.  

Craig J. Wilde, P.E.
Director of Public Works
City of Town and Country, MO
314-587-2824 (direct line)
314-587-2825 (fax)
SEWER LATERAL VOTE:  At one recent subdivision meeting I attended the residents took a vote on the sewer lateral issue and it was unanimous for putting the Sewer Lateral issue on the April ballot.   

IT BEGINNING TO LOOK A LOT LIKE CHRISTMAS: Here are a few ways to tell it is getting close to Christmas:

The annual email from the lady with the Mason Ridge Garden Club, complaining about my comments of how inappropriate blue LED lights are on the front of our “historic” Longview Farmhouse.  For the second year she has informed me that they are white lights that just look like they are blue! (You cannot make this stuff up.)   

Nothing says Christmas like the unsigned Holiday card from the law firm of Curtis, Heinz, Garrett and O’Keefe.  Thank God no one was assigned to sign the cards.  Figuring out how to charge that off to clients would be a challenge that I am sure the firm could meet.    

THE UPCOMING APRIL ELECTION:

Ward 2:  I guess nobody was surprised to find that someone filed to run against me. 

Eric Alan Gerber of 13482 Mason Village Court (the former apartments that are now Condo behind the Mason Village shopping center) filed to run against me in Ward 2.  He filed under the name Al Gerber, but is listed on the Public Works Commission as Eric Alan Gerber. 

I figured Mr. Gerber would run against me as he suddenly started showing up to Board of Aldermen meetings six months ago sitting next to MARIETTE PALMER.  In case you missed that he has been with MARIETTE PALMER at all the recent meetings. 

He has sent me emails in the past where he signed them “Dr.” Alan Gerber.  I have not found anything that would indicate that he falls into my definition of a doctor (someone who can write me or my dog a prescription.)

WARD 1:  The mayor’s former appointee to the Board of Aldermen, Nancy Avioli is in a race.  Maria V. Perron, a lawyer with her own firm in Creve Coeur, filled against Nancy on Monday 12/21/09. Mrs. Perron lives on Clayton Road east of I-270. 

SO MUCH FOR ACCURATE RECORDS:  Recently I was trying to do some research on line and went to the city’s website and checked the calendar for meetings held this summer.  Much to my surprise many of the meetings had been erased from the calendar.  I contacted the city clerk who said someone using a computer short cut for making other entries had erased the majority of meetings from older calendar pages.  If we can’t keep simple records like, when meetings were held, is there much hope to keep more accurate records?  I still believe we are no longer digitally recording all of our Board of Aldermen meetings, having stopped several months ago for fear that someone could obtain an actual comment that was made at a meeting that would prove embarrassing.      

CLAYTON ROAD VOTES:  Public Works director Craig Wilde reports he has been receiving 100 postcards a day with residents voting on if they would prefer Clayton Road to be just two lanes or continue to have a center lane with no shoulders. Also if we should keep the stop lights at Topping and Bopp. 

Craig reports that overall to date residents have indicted a 4-1 preference for the three lanes on Clayton Road.  He said breaking it down further residents on Clayton Road prefer it in a 2-1 margin while residents living on streets that feed into Clayton Road prefer the three lanes 3-1. 

MISSING:  What wasn’t in last week’s aldermanic packet?  Many of you know that normally every newspaper or magazine article about Town and Country is included in our weekly packet from City Hall. 

The only time in the 20 months that I have been receiving the packets when a story was missing, was the DWI article by Jeremy Kohler that focuses on how a driver doing 100 mph and a BAC of .24 was given a Suspended Imposition of Sentence by the Town and Country judge, then was arrested on the parking trying to leave court.  He had a revoked driver’s license and he was drunk.  .19% drunk!  He was convicted of that charge in State court and then picked up three more DWI in Ladue and Chesterfield and still had not had his probation revoked. Some accused me of feeding that story to the Post-Dispatch just because I happened to be sitting in the court room the night of the guilty plea, probation and arrest all within 30 minutes.   Maybe somebody thought that story was a little embarrassing. Regardless it was not forwarded. 

It was only the DWI story until last week, when the Bill McClellan’s Christmas column about us sacking three female employees appeared in the Post Dispatch.  Despite a big reaction that column was not forwarded.  

Two days before Christmas Bill wrote another column that included his new relationship with Fred Meyland-Smith.  I have a feeling I won’t be seeing that one either.  Too bad!  One of the people who put all the clips and material in the packets has been fired.  Her last day is December 31.   She might have enjoyed it. 

CARTOONS:  .  I would hope everyone has a wonderful end of the year, but I know there employees who won’t.  If you are leaving a tip for the paper carrier or the trash guy, think about contributing to Citizens for Fairness in Town and Country.  As a government, Town and country cannot give these employees any special severance package.  Perhaps some of us can.    


This one ran in the Post-Dispatch…but was so good, I’m showing it in case you missed it or don’t get the Post. 
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